PLATT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD

ON 3rd JULY 2018
	Present:  
	Mrs P Darby (Chair)

Mr E Chapman

Mr J Scade
	Mr R Lupton
Mr B Biggs
Mr A Green
	Mrs W Palmer
Mr T Woolven
Mr A Mathieson

	
	
	Mrs J Davies (Clerk)


	

	
	
	
	


Apologies: 

Borough Cllr: M Taylor and T Shaw
	Numbe

______
	Minute/Planning Application/Correspondence

______________________________________________________________________ 
	Action

______

	105/18
106/18
107/18
108/18
109/18
110/18
111/18
112/18
113/18
114/18
115/18
116/18
117/18
118/18
119/18
120/18
121/18
	Members of the Public: None
DECLARATION OF INTEREST ON ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

None
UPDATE TO REGISTER OF INTERESTS

None.

INVITATION TO MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE PC ON MATTERS RELEVANT TO THE COUNCIL

There were no members of the public present.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 5th JUNE 2018

RESOLVED that the minutes of 5th June 2018 be accepted as a true record.  

MATTERS ARISING
Streetlighting Awaiting a full inspection report from the contractor.
Car Park Cllr Rayner had not been able to meet with the new personnel at KCC as previously reported. The Clerk to ascertain who was head of drainage at Kent County Council in order for a complaint to be made.

Triangle at Crouch County Cllr Rayner had been approached to see if any funding could be obtained to install kerb stones in this area. Mr Rayner had said up to £1,000 might be available. The Chairman had received a breakdown of funding available from Crouch residents and the Crouch Association. There was a shortfall of £600 which would be requested from the KCC Member’s Grant. 

Cllr Scade said work was to be carried out in September. The Crouch Association was to make a decision whether the salt bin in this location was also needed. Cllr Green said that Stonehouse Field car park was in need of a salt bin.

LIAISON WITH COUNTY COUNCILLOR AND BOROUGH COUNCILLOR

There were no Councillors present at the meeting.
DEVELOPMENT CONTROL

Cllr Darby ran through the month’s planning matters listed below: -. 

PLANNING APPLICATIONS

18/01506/TNCA Patchways Potash Lane Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8NL 

Yew Tree - remove branches resting on house roof and gutter and reduce height and girth. 

18/01275/RD Dewpond Platt Common Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8JX 

Details of conditions 2 (materials) and 3 (levels) pursuant to planning permission TM/17/01289/FL (Construction of a detached 2 storey 4 bedroomed dwelling with ancillary parking and access) 

18/01376/FL Navarrica Long Mill Lane Crouch Borough Green Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8QB 

Subdivision of rear garden, partial demolition of attached garage, erection of detached garage in front garden, erection of new dwelling house on land to the rear of Navarrica and provision of vehicular access. The Council had no objections to the erection of the dwelling but were not satisfied with parking provision. Design and access statement referred to garage and parking spaces for new dwelling. However, the plan did not show the garage.
PLANNING REFUSALS 

18/00501/FL Phase 4 Platt Industrial Estate Maidstone Road Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8JL 

Variation of condition 10 (hours of use) pursuant to planning permission TM/15/03084/FL (Erection of an industrial building comprising 3 no. light industrial units, with associated vehicle access and parking) 

  PLANNING APPEALS

APP/H2265/W/17/3193162/NWF  Land west of Wrotham Heath Place, 3 Caravans for gypsy family. Provision of hardstanding, 2 cesspits and enclosure for dogs and construction of electricity meter. Cllr Darby reported that the hearing would be in July.
PLATT WOODS REPORT 

Volunteer Day – 9th June
A resident was at the meeting point and thanked the woods committee for all the wonderful work they had done in recent years widening the main paths. Her husband had been the committee chairman in the past and would have very much liked to have seen this work achieved during his time.

4 Volunteers attended the morning.

The morning was spent erecting the new Notice Board at the top of the church steps, 

Platt Woods Management Plan

The committee had a meeting in the garden room at 5pm on 27th June. Good progress was made going through the Forestry Commission Woodland Management Plan, there were some questions the committee could not answer in the Plan and the Parish Clerk had been asked if she could assist. The committee had started writing the Management Vision and Objectives and would continue on with this, a biological records check had been recommended, this would flag up any protected and priority species, it would also help with biodiversity designations and habitat types. There was a cost for this service, approximately £260 but because it was a public wood managed by volunteers the check may be free. The committee agreed to meet again the following Wednesday. The Clerk had made contact with the Forestry Commission. A representative was to meet with members to go through what was needed in the plan.
Platt Common Gate

The committee had discussed the condition of the gate at Platt Common. It was agreed by all that only the rotten post was necessary to replace ASAP as the hinge post was in fair condition and fully supported the weight of the gate when opened and did not move unless considerable force was exerted against the post and then it only moved very slightly.

It was also agreed that the gate itself would sooner or later need replacing and the committee felt that a like for like gate made of Oak would be in keeping with the rest of the gates into the wood which are all made of Oak. The committee had made an inquiry into the cost of an Oak gate (£600 plus was an estimate from a local supplier).  It  had been suggested the committee might try and raise funds towards this cost by asking the Platt Fund raisers if they might be able to help. The Chairman of the committee had also spoken to the editor of the Village News about writing an article to help raise funds. It was agreed that T&MBC be approached, as the landowners T&M might pay for this as it is a boundary gate.
Cllr Darby to inform the Platt Woods committee that fund raising does not fall under its remit.
9.20pm Cllr Woolven left the meeting.
FMC MINUTES
KGF Mrs Darby and a contractor had looked at chain link fencing. The groundsman to clear the area before replacement fencing erected. It was hoped that the existing fence could be repaired.
Senior Football An enquiry had been made about possible pitch hire of the main pitch at Stonehouse Field for a Borough Green senior side.
A BG resident would be working with the youth football club to bridge a gap within the club and community. The resident was a qualified coach, an ex manager and player at professional level so his standards were high, along with discipline in the squad to keep behaviour at a great level. Games would be played on Saturdays for home fixtures. BGJFC would only have one team playing on the main pitch the following season. 

RESOLVED to recommend that approval be given to the senior team for the 2018/19 season. All clauses in the contract to be strictly adhered to. All games to have been played by the end of April. Cricket would be finishing on 1st Sept 2018. BGJFC would do the initial marking out with both clubs maintaining the lines for the rest of the season. Parking strictly in the DEA. The contract to be circulated for Councillor’s comments.
Fees of £480 per season.

This approval would be on a trial basis for one year.

SPRT Cllr Darby reported that £1500 had been donated from the County Members Discretionary Grant. Platt fundraisers had also donated £2000. Funding had become available from a recent Tesco fundraising event. The SPRT group had asked the Parish Council to consider installing an outdoor table tennis table.  Councillors were not convinced that a table tennis table was a good idea.
Allotments There were currently 4 vacant allotments that had become unmanageable. Existing allotment holders were not pleased as weeds were spreading onto their cultivated plots. The groundsman had quoted £603.75 to clear the allotments of weeds. RESOLVED to accept this quote. This did not include black plastic/weed control fabric to stop the weeds from re-growing. Prices to be obtained. Mr Mathieson to look into measurements for the allotment gardens from the boundary with Greenlands. 
RESOLVED that allotment rent would be increased to £30 per annum from 31st March 2019.
Cricket The felting on the pavilion roof was in desperate need of repair. A contractor had quoted for the work at a cost of £1,050 (included £180 for platform rental, £150 wood and £720 labour and materials). Cllr Darby was meeting with another contractor the following week so would obtain a second quote.
REVIEW OF S.O’S, FINANCIAL REGULATIONS AND RISK ASSESSMENT

All documents had been circulated and perused by the Council. There were additions to Standing Orders. The Council requested more time to peruse the documents. Agenda item for September. It was noted that any expenditure over £25,000 required the PC to go through the tendering process. Cllr Green to find out who recently carried out work to the Ightham rec car park. 
BONA VACANTIA – LAND BETWEEN MINTERS ORCHARD AND KGF

The Bona Vacantia division of the government legal department had written to ask if the Parish Council were interested in purchasing the strip of land between Minter’s Orchard and KGF as a local resident had approached them with a view to purchase the land. The land included the access into KGF from Minters Orchard. Mrs Darby had written to FIT to obtain advice as KGF was a designated field. FIT had replied and had said that they could see that whilst informal, the access to the King George’s Field from Minters Orchard appeared safe and increases accessibility particularly to the residents in the immediate surroundings.  Any move to formalise such an access point would be a positive thing thus ensuring that there were more than one secured and established safe entry and exit point.
The Bona Vacantia division had also said that it had not had the land valued but if there were no prospects of development on King George’s Field, then the land may not have significant value and may only have amenity or garden value (in the low thousands of pounds, maybe £2,000 to £5,000, probably). One of its options was to sell it to a neighbouring resident with a covenant against its use as access to adjoining land or with an overage clause whereby the Crown would claw back some of the increase in value (usually one-third to one-half) if the land became the key to a future development.
Playing fields and public open spaces were vanishing all over the country as the pressure to find housing land continues to build. Certainly the developer of Minters Orchard believed that there was some prospect of future development on the PC adjoining land as they laid out this access as a possible key to that development.

As there were potentially two interested purchasers, an auction might be set up or at least a sealed bid process.
RESOLVED to express an interest in this sale of land. Flyers to be circulated to Minter’s Orchard residents alerting them of the situation.
BG GARDEN CITY

Cllr Palmer declared an interest as she was part of the steering committee on this project. She took no part in any form of discussion or voting process.

RESOLVED to support neighbouring villages in the fight against BG Garden City with a donation of £8,000. The Chairman to write to Cllr Taylor asking to join this initiative and to tell him of the donation Platt PC would like to contribute.
CHEQUES AND FINANCIAL MATTERS

RESOLVED the following payments were approved. 

The following payments were received:

Nat West

Interest  




                £4.66

Various

Allotment Fees




  £50.00

Platt Scouts

Rent






£110.00

PJCC


Fees






£237.00

KCC 


Members Grant – Play Area


         £1,500.00










Total           £1,901.66

The Council approved the following payments:

Payt



                     


  Total

Incl VAT

Mrs J Davies

Salary June 18



   906.55

Mrs M Beale

Cleaning June 18


     80.00


Kent Pension Fund
Pension



   268.12

A Gorman

Groundswork



1,024.50
 

Atac Solutions

Drain Clearance


   540.00
   90.00 


Wrotham PC

Skatepark Maintenance

   291.52
     5.42

Wrotham PC

Skatepark Maintenance

   178.22
     2.19

PAYE


Tax/NI May 18
  

     81.08










 

   

 


Total
          £3,369.99
   97.61
 
CLERKS REPORT AND ADDITIONAL CORRESPONDENCE AND INFORMATION

Cricket The PROFS had requested using SHF on Thursday 20th September. RESOLVED.
Firework Event The Platt School Governors had requested permission from the Parish council to use the field for the fireworks night on the 3rd November. RESOLVED. Usual conditions apply.

November Meeting The Clerk informed the Council that due to a family commitment she would be unable to attend the November meeting. RESOLVED that a member of the Council would take minutes on her behalf.
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES

Cllr Palmer had attended the PPP meeting. Procedures relating to travelers had been outlined. The Local Plan had also been discussed. A Roadshow was planned for Ightham, Platt and Wrotham to let all residents know of the impact of BG Garden City.  
MATTERS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

Cllr Biggs had been informed that Cob trees had been planted near Pigeon’s Green. He would investigate further. The Chairman was aware of the offer from a local resident to clear this land.
Cllr Darby said that the directional sign at the corner of LML had deteriorated. She had a quote for re lettering of the sign and general repair at a cost of £200. RESOLVED to accept the quotation. The letter box was to be repainted in 2019 and the phone box was to be reconnected by BT.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING   Tuesday 4th September
The meeting was closed at 10.55pm
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